Indo-Pacific Security Program Memorandum

XINJIANG AND THE GENOCIDE QUESTION

By Michael Sobolik and David Knapp

BOTTOM LINE

Measured by the standards outlined in Article II of the Genocide Convention, it becomes clear that Chinese authorities are, at a minimum, guilty of three separate acts of genocide in Xinjiang.

By its nature, international law is not self-executing. The preservation of norms, customs, and treaties depends upon adherence and enforcement by nation-states.

The United States has a moral responsibility, legal obligation, and geopolitical interest in preventing and punishing the genocide in China. For over a decade, China's western province of Xinjiang has been the site of growing domestic unrest. Typified by demonstrations, ethnic tensions and sporadic incidents, this disorder has been classified as "terrorism, separatism and religious extremism" by regional officials, who have instituted extensive security measures in response.¹ They have done so with the official support of national authorities, with no less senior a person than Chinese General Secretary Xi Jinping² himself instructing party officials to "show no mercy" in pacifying Xinjiang.³

Chinese officials have proceeded accordingly. From 2013 to 2017, arrests in the region surged, from approximately 14,000 to 228,000 annually.⁴ Beginning in 2017, new laws created to "Sinicize" the Uyghurs (i.e., assimilate them into Han Chinese society) kicked off a new and more intense phase of repression, including the imposition of restrictions on clothing and grooming practices, prohibitions on adherence to Islamic dietary laws, and other assorted measures deemed dangerous by authorities.⁵ At the same time, thousands of mosques in the region were damaged or destroyed, with many Islamic and Arabic writings removed or otherwise obscured.⁶ Additionally, security and surveillance

Michael Sobolik joined AFPC as a Fellow in Indo-Pacific Studies in September 2019. His work covers American and Chinese grand strategy, regional economic and security trends, America's alliance architecture in Asia, and human rights. Michael also serves as editor of AFPC's Indo-Pacific Monitor e-bulletin, AFPC's review of developments in the region. His analysis has appeared in The Diplomat, The Hill, Jane's Defence Weekly, The National Interest, National Review, Newsweek, Providence, and RealClearDefense. **David Knapp** is a researcher at the Council.



Issue 2 | January 2021



of the local population increased dramatically, with more extensive internet monitoring, collection of biometric data, and even the forcible quartering of Chinese officials from outside the province in Uyghur homes.⁷

China's crackdown has subsequently progressed well beyond religious restrictions and high-tech surveillance, however. Authorities have also taken draconian measures to curb birth rates among the Uyghurs while simultaneously encouraging Han Chinese to have more children. Uyghur women who have not abided by birth control policies often face severe penalties (including potential internment or coerced abortions).8 Additionally, Uyghur women have often been found to be forcibly sterilized or outfitted with intrauterine devices to prevent future pregnancies.9 These measures, all part of an official government campaign to reduce the birthrate of Uyghurs, have had dramatic results. According to one report, between 2015 and 2018 natural population growth in the region's two largest Uyghur prefectures declined by a staggering 84%.¹⁰

Detention and reeducation are at the center of China's Xinjiang campaign. Since 2017, an estimated 1.5 million Turkic Muslims and other minority populations (specifically Kazakhs, Kyrgyz, and Hui)¹¹ have been dispatched

to a network of facilities designed to fundamentally alter their belief system.¹² Officially, China describes these camps as vocational education and training centers, where trainees learn law and Chi-

nese, jobs skills, and undergo behavior rehabilitations.¹³ In reality, however, detainees are reportedly compelled to denounce their faith and customs, and are prohibited from leaving until they agree to do so.¹⁴ Many of those detained also go missing – a fact attested to by reports from frantic relatives.¹⁵ Additionally, China is said to use collective deterrence and blackmail as part of its detention efforts via a scoring system for local families where the actions of one family member can raise or lower the score of a person who is seeking to be released from detention.¹⁶ At the same time, family separations have become a hallmark of official Chinese policy. Reports have referred to instances where Uyghur children, often of those who have been arbitrarily detained, have been separated from their parents and relocated in "child welfare" institutions and boarding schools.¹⁷ At those facilities, children are taught Chinese, and sing and dance to propagandistic songs.¹⁸ While foreign journalists are prohibited from visiting and entering the schools, the facilities are surrounded by barbed wire, fencing and surveillance – indicating that the facilities are intended more for detention than for child safety.

When they are released, many detainees are transported into textile apparel and other labor-intensive industries within Xinjiang and across the country.¹⁹ There, they are coerced into forced labor via the threat of further detention.²⁰ Even Uyghurs who have yet to be detained are often forced into these industries under similar threat. Uyghurs are involved in producing an assortment of different products that are subsequently sold by wellknown international brands around the world.²¹ In addition to involuntary and forced labor, former detainees are heavily monitored and required to attend classes for further indoctrination.²²

The **scope and nature** of this clampdown have led many politicians to conclude that China is engaged in **genocide** in Xinjiang

The scope and nature of this clampdown have led many politicians to conclude that China is engaged in genocide in Xinjiang. Most notably, a July 2020 congressional letter to Secretaries Pompeo and Mnuchin, led by Senators Marco Rubio (R-FL) and Bob Menendez (D-NJ), and Representatives James McGovern (D-MA-2nd) and Chris Smith (R-NJ-4th), requested "an official determination as to whether the Chinese government is responsible for perpetrating atrocity crimes, including genocide."²³ Senator Rick Scott (R-FL) subsequently weighed in on the matter with the State Department in December



Issue 2 | January 2021



2020.²⁴ Most recently, Representatives Jim Banks and Joe Wilson have formally written in recent days "to request that the Department of State classify these actions as genocide."²⁵

But does China's persecution of the Uyghurs rise to the level of genocide? And, if so, what are America's obligations in response, both as a matter of international law and of public policy? The answers to those questions have profound ramifications for U.S. policy toward China, as well as its broader approach to human rights on the world scene.

DEFINING THE STANDARD

Although academics, nongovernmental organizations, and nation-states have all attempted to provide their own definitions of genocide, the most widely accepted one is encapsulated in the *1948 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crimes of Genocide* (hereinafter the Genocide Convention).²⁶ Nearly 75 years after its formulation, the Convention stands as a definitive source of law on the subject. The International Court of Justice (ICJ) has repeatedly argued that the Convention reflects customary international law and, as such, the norms it codifies are preemptory in nature and cannot be derogated in any form.²⁷ This means, as a practical matter, that the tenets of the Genocide Convention are universal in nature, and are binding on nations whether or not they are signatories to it.

Under Article I of the Genocide Convention, "[t]he Contracting Parties confirm that genocide, whether committed in time of peace or in time of war, is a crime under international law which they undertake to prevent and to punish."²⁸ Article II of the Genocide Convention defines genocide as "any of the following acts committed with intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group."²⁹ The acts enumerated include:

- Killing members of the group;
- Causing serious bodily or mental harm to members of the group;
- · Deliberately inflicting on the group conditions of

life calculated to bring about its physical destruction in whole or in part;

- Imposing measures intended to prevent births within the group; or
- Forcibly transferring children of the group to another group.³⁰

Enforcement of this standard, however, is a controversial issue. Under the Convention itself, Contracting Parties are required to call upon the competent organs of the United Nations to take action to prevent and suppress incidents of genocide.³¹ However, the International Court of Justice (ICJ) has interpreted state responsibilities much more broadly. In a 1996 opinion relating to the genocide in Bosnia, the Court argued that the obligations enshrined in the Convention are not territorially bounded, and that states are required to prevent and punish crimes of genocide regardless of where they occur.³² The ICJ further elaborated on this issue in 2007, when it suggest that if a state has the means to deter a serious risk of genocide from occurring, that state has a duty to use those means when the state learns of serious risk.³³ The implication here is that states are not simply obligated to prevent genocide while it is occurring, but also to step in when there is a serious risk that a genocide might occur.

CASE STUDIES

While the legal definition of genocide is clear, application of the standard has tended to vary greatly, based on the proclivities of the administration then in power in Washington. Several cases illustrate this dynamic.

The first is Bosnia. The United States began receiving reports of the atrocities committed in Bosnia beginning in 1992, including systematic efforts by Serbian forces to execute prisoners, detain men in abusive conditions, and permit rape camps.³⁴ After nearly two years of political pressure to define the events in Bosnia as genocide, then-Secretary of State Warren Christopher acquiesced and did so.³⁵ Thereafter, the United States participated in two significant actions designed to punish the Serbian side for genocide already committed in Bosnia, and to prevent further atrocities.



AMERICAN FOREIGN -POLICY COUNCIL ------



The first was the establishment of the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia (ICTY) under United Nations Security Council Resolution 808.³⁶ That resolution tasked the ICTY with "prosecution of the persons responsible for serious violations of internation-al humanitarian law," using the Genocide Convention as a basis.³⁷ The United States, as permanent member of the Security Council, played a vital role in establishing the ICTY.

The second significant action taken by the United States was to conduct air strikes against the Serbian forces utilizing the NATO alliance. While NATO played a relatively minor role in peacekeeping since 1992, in 1995 the Alliance significantly ramped up its presence by launching an aggressive US-led air campaign.³⁸ This kinetic action had a demonstrable effect: just a few months later, the parties to the conflict met in Dayton, Ohio to sign a peace treaty known as the Dayton Accords.³⁹ The Accords, in turn, gave NATO a mandate to provide a substantial peacekeeping force in the region thereafter.

Another relevant case revolves around the events in Rwanda. In April of 1994, Hutu militias in the African nation began a systematic effort to kill ethnic Tutsi and moderate Hutu citizens. Much like the situation in Bosnia, political pressures sought to compel the U.S. government to make a genocide determination, while bureaucratic pressures sought to resist stating broad determinations. In May of 1994, the United States produced the only available public memorandum on the process used by the State Department in making a genocide determination.⁴⁰ The memo noted that making a determination that genocide had indeed occurred would "not have any particular legal consequence," but could "increase pressure for [United States government] activism."41 It concluded that the U.S. lacked jurisdiction over the individuals involved, and that only an international penal tribunal or competent court within the state of Rwanda could prosecute the individuals.⁴² Thereafter, little action was taken. Though the State Department did label the atrocities in Rwanda as genocide, there was

little appetite on the part of the Clinton administration to take concrete steps to prevent further such acts from occurring. The United States did not intervene militarily, as it had in the Balkans. Though the U.S. maintained a right to act to prevent genocide in Rwanda, it ultimately elected not to do so.

A final instance – one of more recent vintage – is the campaign of destruction waged by the Islamic State (ISIS) in the Middle East. The group's rapid rise to power in 2013-2014 included its capture of large parts of Iraq and Syria. ISIS occupation, in turn, began to yield evidence of forcible religious conversions, tortures, kidnappings, murders and the sexual enslavement of women.⁴³ Of these, the most egregious was the ISIS campaign against the Yazidis. In August of 2014, approximately 50,000 ethnic Yazidis in Iraq fled to the Sinjar Mountains to escape ISIS forces.⁴⁴ After ISIS laid siege to the area, the Yazidi people were trapped in the mountains without food, water, and medical care.⁴⁵ Hundreds were killed as a result.⁴⁶

The United States, after learning of the situation, began conducting air strikes in the region – a military intervention authorized by President Obama to prevent a "potential act of genocide" against the Yazidi people.⁴⁷ Secretary of State John Kerry similarly argued that the violence contained "all the warning signs and hallmarks of genocide."⁴⁸ In both statements, the operative view was that the United States was able to act militarily in order to prevent genocide from occurring, regardless of whether it had already occurred. The military strikes at Sinjar, along with the broader military action to eradicate ISIS, demonstrate the lengths the United States can take in order to prevent genocide.

LAW AND POLICY

As the foregoing analysis makes clear, China's actions towards the Uyghurs do indeed meet the legal definition of genocide. This, however, does not mean that China is committing genocide in the common colloquial understanding. Indeed, China is not actively executing Uyghurs and other minorities in circumstances similar to





the genocides in Bosnia, Rwanda, or Iraq. However, the definition is still apt because it encompasses a variety of acts intended to destroy the ethnic culture of a group. The reports out of Xinjiang indicate that China is deliberately inflicting conditions of life on the Uyghurs calculated to bring about the physical destruction, in whole or in part, of this ethnic group. These range from imposing measures intended to reduce Uyghur births to the forcible transfer of Uyghur children to families of other ethnicities. All of these acts amount to genocide under international law.

The intent element is also clear. China's actions are not merely an attempt to render Xinjiang ethnically homogenous. Rather, they are designed to physically eradicate the Uyghurs from the region. Policies such as the forced sterilization of Uyghur women and the imposition of birth quotas for Uyghur families reflect a clear attempt by the Chinese government to erase the Uyghur people,

while child separations and the placement of Uyghur children into Han Chinese "child welfare" camps are clearly intended to destroy the Uyghur ethnicity. makers should also assess the material cost of invoking its commitments under the Genocide Convention: does the United States have the political will to marshal requisite resources to respond appropriately?

Making a public declaration of genocide

Most directly and forcefully, the U.S. government has the authority to make a formal determination that China is committing genocide against the Uyghurs. As the analysis above demonstrates, there is ample evidence to support such a conclusion. The process for making such a determination has changed from administration to administration, but the decision is ultimately made by the President through the Secretary of State. A genocide determination would send a powerful signal to the international community that the United States will not remain silent in the face of such atrocities, and by extension apply pressure to other nations to follow suit.

By its nature, **international law is not self-executing**. The preservation of norms, customs, and treaties depends upon **adherence and enforcement by nation-states**.

POTENTIAL RESPONSES

The United States possesses a variety of policy options by which to prevent and punish genocide in Xinjiang. These options range in intensity from punitive to coercive, and vary in nature from unilateral action to multilateral cooperation. As the foregoing case studies make clear, the historical nature of America's response to genocide has largely been a function of political will. By its nature, international law is not self-executing. The preservation of norms, customs, and treaties depends upon adherence and enforcement by nation-states.

As policymakers weigh these courses of action, each with its own trade-offs, officials will need to consider the second- and third-order effects of America's response – namely, disrupting relations and escalating tensions with China, and pressuring nations caught between the U.S. and China to make politically difficult choices. Policy-

The public policy case for such a determination is compelling. Any step short of one that explicitly labels the PRC's Xinjiang campaign as a genocide risks weakening the Genocide Convention, and by extension the willingness of its signatories to address instances of genocide in the future. It could also weaken global norms against committing genocide while emboldening the Chinese Communist Party to continue and perhaps even expand its current atrocities against the Uyghurs. Moreover, a tepid response could open the door for future U.S. administrations to shift bilateral relations with the PRC toward unprincipled engagement. This, in turn, would risk ignoring the reality of "great power competition" with a rising, and increasingly aggressive, China.

Building international consensus

Beyond issuing a formal determination, the United States





must act on that finding and take concrete steps to prevent the Uyghur genocide and punish its perpetrators. Under the Genocide Convention, the first step toward this end is establishing an international tribunal to investigate and prosecute responsible individuals. Under the Article VI of the Genocide Convention, disputes are initially supposed to be resolved via an international tribunal. As noted, in the instances of both the Bosnian and Rwandan genocide, international tribunals were created to investigate and prosecute the individuals responsible for those genocides. That precedent can be followed in this case as well, with the United Nations Security Council creating a similar mechanism to hold responsible Chinese officials to account.

To be sure, such a development remains highly unlikely. China's status as a permanent member to the UN Security Council affords it the power to veto any such move. However, even simply putting forth a resolution attempting to establish such a tribunal would have concrete effects, forcing Security Council members to choose sides (with all of the attendant reputational risk that carries), and demonstrate to global publics that the United States has effectively exhausted its options to stop the genocide multilaterally, thereby lending credibility to any subsequent unilateral responses from Washington.

Protecting persecuted Uyghurs

The United States should likewise consider granting refugee status to Uyghurs who are fleeing persecution from China due to their ethnic and religious background. In keeping with existing immigration law, the U.S. has the option to extend refugee status to people who are unable or unwilling to return to their home country because of a well-founded fear of persecution based on a variety of immutable personal characteristics, such as ethnicity or religion – a standard that clearly applies in this case. Granting Priority 2 status⁴⁹ visas to Uyghurs, a category is specifically designed for groups of humanitarian concern as determined by the State Department, would be in line with prior treatment of persecuted persons from the former Soviet Union, Burma, and Iraq.⁵⁰

Pressuring China's One Belt, One Road initiative

The United States can help force China to change its behavior toward the Uyghurs by pressuring China's signature foreign policy initiative, the One Belt One Road (OBOR) initiative. This is because complete control of Xinjiang is essential to OBOR's success, with at least three of the initiative's planned land routes passing through Xinjiang.⁵¹ Accordingly, the Chinese government has invested billions of dollars to develop the Xinjiang region with the infrastructure necessary to operate as a central hub for OBOR.⁵² In addition, many of the steps it is now taking to assume control of Xinjiang, including population control measures that amount to genocide, are designed to promote OBOR by repressing the Uyghurs, who Chinese authorities view as a threat to their control of Xinjiang and to stability in the region.

Accordingly, the United States should make clear to the rest of the world that the OBOR initiative is inextricably linked to the genocide that is occurring in Xinjiang. Moreover, it should make the case that any country supporting OBOR as it currently operates is implicitly supporting the genocide of Uyghurs in Xinjiang. To that end, America's obligation to punish the perpetrators of genocide must also account for responding to those who are enabling it. This can take the form of sanctioning the commercial flow on OBOR routes that pass through Xinjiang.⁵³

AMERICA'S DUTY

By all accounts, China is committing genocide against the Uyghurs. The United States has a moral responsibility, legal obligation, and geopolitical interest in preventing and punishing these acts. Yet, based on public statements to date from a cross-section of foreign governments, many of whom are beneficiaries of China's OBOR initiative, it is unlikely that China will face any meaningful opposition from most Eurasian nations.⁵⁴ It is also unlikely, in light of the recent European Union-China investment agreement, that the EU would take meaningful action on behalf of the Uyghurs, absent U.S. leadership and pressure.⁵⁵



Memorandum

It thus falls to the United States to address what U.S. officials have called "the stain of the century."⁵⁶ Washington must act accordingly.

ENDNOTES

- "Uyghurs in China," Congressional Research Service In Focus, January 4, 2021, <u>https://www.everycrsreport.com/</u> <u>files/2021-01-04_IF10281_7f0ac5782dee9197665a2c-</u> <u>b32a9224dd2fd1fa9e.pdf</u>
- 2. The position of General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party is the highest rank within the Party and the most senior position in the People's Republic of China, superceding that of president (which Xi also holds).
- Austin Ramzy and Chris Buckley, "Absolutely No Mercy': Leaked Files Expose How China Organized Mass Detentions of Muslims," New York Times, November 16, 2019, <u>https://</u> www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/11/16/world/asia/china-xinjiang-documents.html
- "Criminal Arrests in Xinjiang Account for 21% of China's Total in 2017," Chinese Human Rights Defenders, July 25, 2018, <u>https://www.nchrd.org/2018/07/criminal-arrests-inxinjiang-account-for-21-of-chinas-total-in-2017/</u>
- Julia Famularo, "Chinese Religious Regulations in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region: A Veiled Threat to Turkic Muslims?" Project 2049 Institute, June 2018, 5, <u>https://project2049.</u> <u>net/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Famularo_PRC_Religious_ Regulations_Xinjiang.pdf</u>
- Helen Davidson, "Thousands of Xinjiang Mosques destroyed or damaged, report finds," Guardian (London), September 25, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/25/</u> <u>thousands-of-xinjiang-mosques-destroyed-damaged-china-</u> <u>report-finds</u>
- Chris Buckley and Paul Mozur, "How China Uses High Tech Surveillance to Subdue Minorities," New York Times, May 22, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/22/world/asia/china-surveillance-xinjiang.html</u>
- "China cuts Uyghur births with IUDs, abortion, sterilization," Associated Press, June 29, 2020, <u>https://apnews.com/article/269b3de1af34e17c1941a514f78d764c</u>
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. "Report: China's Birth-Control Policy On Uyghur Women

May Amount To 'Genocide,'' Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, June 29, 2020, <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/china-forced-birth-</u> control-on-uyghur-women/30697276.html

- U.S. Department of State, Office of International Religious Freedom, "China – Xinjiang," in 2019 Report on International Religious Freedom, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/re-</u> ports/2019-report-on-international-religious-freedom/china/ <u>xinjiang/</u>
- 12. Stephanie Nebehay, "1.5 million Muslims could be detained in China's Xinjiang: academic," Reuters, March 13, 2019, <u>https://</u> www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang-rights/1-5-million-muslims-could-be-detained-in-chinas-xinjiang-academicidUSKCN1QU2MQ
- Chris Buckley and Amy Qin, "Muslim Detention Camps Are Like 'Boarding Schools,' Chinese Official Says," New York Times, March 12, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2019/03/12/world/asia/china-xinjiang.html</u>
- Chris Buckley, "China Is Detaining Muslims in Vast Numbers. The Goal: Transformation," New York Times, September 8, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/08/world/asia/chi-na-uighur-muslim-detention-camp.html</u>
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Ibidem.
- Sigal Samuel, "China's Jaw-Dropping Family Separation Policy," The Atlantic, September 4, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> <u>theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/09/china-intern-</u> <u>ment-camps-Uyghur-muslim-children/569062/</u>
- "China: Xinjiang Children Separated from Families," Human Rights Watch, September 15, 2019, <u>https://www.hrw.org/</u> <u>news/2019/09/15/china-xinjiang-children-separated-families</u>
- Annie Kelly, "Virtually entire' fashion industry complicit in Uyghur forced labour, say rights groups," Guardian (London), July 23, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/jul/23/virtually-entire-fashion-industry-complicit-in-Uyghur-forced-labour-say-rights-groups-china
 </u>
- 20. Elizabeth Paton and Austin Ramzy, "Coalition Brings Pressure to End Forced Uyghur Labor," New York Times, August 10, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/23/fashion/Uy-</u> ghur-forced-labor-cotton-fashion.html
- 21. See, for example, Pjotr Sauer, "'Uyghur Jail' Note Found in St. Petersburg Shoe Alarms Human Rights Experts," The Moscow Times, November 18, 2020, <u>https://www.themoscowtimes.</u> <u>com/2020/11/18/Uyghur-jail-note-found-in-st-petersburg-</u>



AMERICAN FOREIGN -POLICY COUNCIL ------

Memorandum

shoe-alarms-human-right-experts-a72082

- 22. "Uyghurs For Sale," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, March 1, 2020, <u>https://www.aspi.org.au/report/uyghurs-sale</u>
- 23. Office of Senator Marco Rubio, "Rubio, Menendez, McGovern, Smith Lead Bipartisan, Bicameral Letter on Chinese Government Atrocities in Xinjiang," July 2, 2020, <u>https://www.</u> <u>rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ID=7B-41F61E-E44A-4F7F-929C-BA22C23EE8E7</u>
- 24. Office of Senator Rick Scott, "Sen. Rick Scott Urges State Department to Classify Communist China's Atrocities Against Uyghurs as Genocide," December 10, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.rickscott.senate.gov/sen-rick-scott-urges-state-department-classify-communist-chinas-atrocities-against-uyghurs-genocide
- 25. Adam Kredo, "GOP Leaders Press State Department to Designate China's Treatment of Uighurs as Genocide," Washington Free Beacon, January 13, 2021, <u>https://freebeacon.com/na-</u> tional-security/gop-leaders-press-state-department-to-designate-chinas-treatment-of-uighurs-as-genocide/
- United Nations General Assembly, Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, December 9, 1948, <u>https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/vol-ume%2078/volume-78-i-1021-english.pdf</u>
- 27. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Advisory Opinion Concerning Reservations to the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Genocide," May 28, 1951, <u>https://www.refworld.org/cases,ICJ,4023a7644.html</u>
- 28. United Nations General Assembly, Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibidem.
- 31. Ibidem.
- 32. International Court of Justice, "Affaire Relative a l'Application de la Convention pour la Prevention et la Repression du Crime de Genocide," July 11, 1996, <u>https://www.icj-cij.org/ public/files/case-related/91/091-19960711-JUD-01-00-EN.</u> pdf
- 33. Ibid., 186.
- 34. Roy Gutman, "Serbs Have Slain Over 1,000 in 2 Bosnia Camps, Ex-Prisoners Say," Los Angeles Times, August 2, 1002, <u>https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1992-08-02-mn-5646-story.html</u>
- 35. Todd F. Buchwald and Adam Keith, "By Any Other Name:



AMERICAN FOREIGN -POLICY COUNCIL ------ How, When, and Why the US Government Has Made Genocide Determinations," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, n.d., 50, <u>https://www.ushmm.org/m/pdfs/Todd_</u> <u>Buchwald_Report_031819.pdf</u>

- United Nations Security Council, Resolution 808: Tribunal (Former Yugoslavia), February 22, 1993, <u>http://unscr.com/</u> <u>en/resolutions/808</u>
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Ivo H. Daalder, "Decision to Intervene: How the War in Bosnia Ended," The Brookings Institution, December 1, 1998, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/decision-to-intervene-how-the-war-in-bosnia-ended/</u>
- 39. Ibid.
- U.S. Department of State, "Action Memorandum: Has Genocide Occurred in Rwanda?" May 21, 1994, <u>https://nsarchive2.</u> <u>gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB53/rw052194.pdf</u>
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Ibidem.
- 43. "Bearing Witness Trip Report: 'Our Generation is Gone' The Islamic State's Targeting of Iraqi Minorities in Ninewa," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, n.d., <u>https://www.ushmm.org/m/pdfs/Iraq-Bearing-Witness-Report-111215.pdf</u>
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Ibidem.
- 46. Ibidem.
- 47. White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Statement of the President," August 7, 2014, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.</u> gov/the-press-office/2014/08/07/statement-president
- U.S. Department of State, "Statement on Iraq," August 7, 2014, <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/re-</u> marks/2014/08/230401.htm_
- 49. According to the Congressional Research Service, Priority 2 refugee status "covers groups of special humanitarian concern to the United States. It includes specific groups that may be defined by their nationalities, clans, ethnicities, or other characteristics. Unlike Priority 1 cases, individuals falling under Priority 2 are able to access the U.S. refugee program without a [United Nations High Commission on Refugees], embassy, or [non-governmental organization] referral...Some Priority 2 groups are processed outside their country of origin." See "Refugee Admissions and Resettlement Policy," Congressional Research Service Report, December 18, 2018, 6, <u>https://</u>

www.everycrsreport.com/files/20181218_RL31269_79f-57f7a2962d7bd75f308e37c2b8a1a6263f879.pdf

Indo-Pacific Security Program emorandum

- 50. Olivia Enos, "Why the U.S. Should Issue an Atrocity Determination for Uyghurs," Heritage Foundation Report, September 17, 2020, <u>https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/</u> why-the-us-should-issue-atrocity-determination-uighurs
- 51. See Michael Sobolik, "How to Hold China Accountable on Human Rights," Newsweek, October 29, 2020, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/how-hold-china-accountable-human-rights-opinion-1542856</u>
- Michael Sobolik, "Primary Jurisdiction of Humanitarian Concern: A New Tool to Blunt China's Campaign in Xinjiang," AFPC Indo-Pacific Security Program Memorandum iss. 1, September 2020, <u>https://www.afpc.org/uploads/documents/ IPSP_Memorandum_-_Xinjiang_FINAL_PAPER.pdf</u>
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Ibidem.
- 55. James Griffiths, "Neither human rights concerns nor US disapproval could stop the EU-China investment agreement," CNN, December 31, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/12/31/asia/eu-china-trade-deal-human-rights-us-intl-hnk/index.html</u>
- 56. David Brunnstrom, "Pompeo calls China's treatment of Uyghurs 'stain of the century," Reuters, July 18, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-religion-chinaidUSKCN1UD20P</u>



Indo-Pacific Security Program **Memorandum**

ABOUT THE INDO-PACIFIC SECURITY PROGRAM

For the United States, the Indo-Pacific represents a region of significant security challenges and enormous political and economic opportunity. AFPC's Indo-Pacific Security Program seeks to provide policymakers and the general public with the analysis, insights and recommendations necessary to properly understand and navigate this vital region.

For more information about the program, please contact Michael Sobolik, Fellow in Indo-Pacific Studies, at sobolik@afpc.org.

ABOUT AFPC

For close to four decades, AFPC has played an essential role in the U.S. foreign policy debate. Founded in 1982, AFPC is a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization dedicated to bringing information to those who make or influence the foreign policy of the United States and to assisting world leaders with building democracies and market economies. AFPC is widely recognized as a source of timely, insightful analysis on issues of foreign policy, and works closely with members of Congress, the Executive Branch and the policymaking community. It is staffed by noted specialists in foreign and defense policy, and serves as a valuable resource to officials in the highest levels of government.

AFPC MISSION STATEMENT

The American Foreign Policy Council seeks to advance the security and prosperity of the United States by:

- providing primary source information, as well as policy options, to persons and organizations who make or influence the national security and foreign policies of the United States;
- arranging meetings and facilitating dialogue between American Statesmen and their counterparts in other countries; and
- fostering the acceptance and development of representative institutions and free market economies throughout the world in a manner consistent with the Constitution, the national interest, and the values of the United States.

AFPC STAFF

Mr. Herman Pirchner, Jr. President Mr. Ilan Berman Senior Vice President Mr. Richard M. Harrison Vice President of Operations and Director of Defense Technology Programs Mrs. Annie Swingen Director for External Relations Dr. S. Frederick Starr Distinguished Fellow for Eurasia and Chairman of the Central Asia-Caucasus Institute Dr. Svante E. Cornell Senior Fellow for Eurasia and Director of the Central Asia-Caucasus Institute Mr. Iskander Rehman Senior Fellow for Strategic Studies Mr. Michael Sobolik Fellow in Indo-Pacific Studies Ms. Courtney Atwater Research Fellow and Program Officer Mr. Matt Maldonado Research Fellow and Program Officer

BOARD OF ADVISORS

Amb. Paula J. Dobriansky Hon. Newt Gingrich Sen. Robert Kasten, Jr. Amb. Richard McCormack Hon. Robert "Bud" C. McFarlane Gov. Tom Ridge Dr. William Schneider, Jr. Hon. R. James Woolsey Hon. Dov Zakheim

> AMERICAN FOREIGN POLICY COUNCIL

509 C Street NE, Washington, D.C. 20002 | Telephone: 202.543.1006 | Fax: 202.543.1007 | www.afpc.org